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MEETING OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL 

Monday 14th December, 2009.

Headed Item No. 9

REPORT ON PUBLIC CONSULTATION pROCEDURE UNDER THE PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT Acts, 2000 -2008 AND Part 8 of THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT REGULATIONS 2001 – 2007 
PROPOSAL To provide cycle lanes, CCTV and public lighting along sections of a proposed pedestrian and cycle route between the Grand Canal, Adamstown and Griffeen Avenue, all on lands in the townlands of Grange, Adamstown, Finnstown and Esker South. 

The following report was noted at the Lucan/Clondalkin area Committee Meeting (1) on Tuesday 1st December, 2009. 
“REPORT ON PUBLIC CONSULTATION pROCEDURE UNDER THE PLANNING & DEVELOPMENT Acts, 2000 -2008 AND Part 8 of THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT REGULATIONS 2001 – 2007 FOR THE PROPOSAL To provide cycle lanes, CCTV and public lighting along sections of a proposed pedestrian and cycle route between the Grand Canal, Adamstown and Griffeen Avenue, all on lands in the townlands of Grange, Adamstown, Finnstown and Esker South. 

tHE PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT COMPRISES:

(a) Construction of cycle lanes along sections of the proposed route;

(b) Installation of c. 2760 meters of CCTV network along sections of the proposed route;
(c) Installation of c 2330 meters of public lighting along sections of the proposed route; and 
(d) All associated works and modifications to existing landscaping services. 
Public Consultation Process

The proposal was advertised in the Irish Times on Monday 28th September 2009 in accordance with the requirements of Part 8 of the Planning and Development Regulations. Plans and particulars of the proposed works were displayed in the Council’s offices in Tallaght and Clondalkin and at Lucan Library from 28th September to 9th November 2009. The closing date for receipt of submissions and observations dealing with the proper planning and development of the area was 5 p.m. on 23rd November 2009. 

Six submissions were received as follows:
1. Cllr William Lavelle

2. Department of Transport

3. Ronan Murphy

4. Iarnrod Eireann 

5. The Finnstown Input Group

6. Lucan Planning Council 

7. National Parks and Wildlife Service
A summary of the issues raised in submissions and observations, with respect to the proper planning and sustainable development of the area in which the proposed development would be situated, is outlined below: 
1. 
Submission from Cllr William Lavelle 
Submission indicated support for the project, proposes the addition of a signalised pedestrian crossing on Griffeen Avenue at Griffeen Valley Park as part of the proposed scheme and that the council contact the Department of Transport to seek funding for this additional measure. 

Councils Response 

Pedestrian and cyclist movements will increase at this entry point, upon completion of this route. A new toucan crossing on Griffeen Avenue would facilitate safe and direct crossing onto the route. The cost of a new crossing would be in the region of €30,000. 

It is recommended that the Part 8 be amended to include a toucan crossing adjacent to the proposed route on Griffeen Avenue. South Dublin County Council will seek additional funding from the Department of Transport as part of negotiations for 2010. The crossing will be provided as part of the proposed works if the bid is successful.  

2. 
Submission from Department of Transport

The submission acknowledges receipt of notification. 

Councils Response

No response. 
3. 
Submission from Ronan Murphy, Grange Manor, Lucan

Submission complements South Dublin County Council for their plan to link Griffeen Valley Park to the new canal cycle route. Two black spots for anti-social behaviour are highlighted that could benefit from CCTV coverage, as follows:

(1) The storm drain under Griffeen Avenue

(2) The footbridge over the Griffeen at Grange Manor. 

It is acknowledged that a camera is shown close to the footbridge. The submission suggests that the camera at the entrance to the park (beside Griffeen Avenue) be located closer to the storm drain. 

Councils Response 

The CCTV and Public lighting poles as outlined on plans and particulars are indicative only and will be subject to detailed design. South Dublin County Council will take cognisance of the items raised in this submission during detailed design.  

4. 
Submission from Iarnrod Eireann 

The submission outlines difficulties in locating details of the Part 8. The submission notes that there are two cycleways identifiable at the following locations: 

· Cycle route over footbridge over Adamstown Feeder Road and Railway lines, and

· Cycle path on railway over bridge serving R120 Newcastle Road. 

The submission states that it is unclear whether any CCTV and public lighting cables are proposed to be installed at these locations over the railway. Any new cabling will be subject to a way leave agreement between the utility provider and CIE/Iarnrod Eireann’s assessment process as outlined in Iarnrod Eireann Standard I-DEP-0120 Guidance for Third Party Works.

The submission states that it is also unclear as to what works are being proposed to the existing railway bridges to make provision for a cycleway path. Such works may be subject to a temporary or permanent licence between Council and CIE and Iarnrod Eireann. 

Councils Response 

South Dublin County Council has furnished Iarnrod Eireann with electronic and hard copies of the Part 8 drawings. South Dublin County Council also discussed the proposals in the vicinity of Railway bridges with a representative of Iarnrod Eireann by phone in November 2009. Iarnrod Eireann advised South Dublin County Council to accord with the guidance document on third party works I-DEP-0120 Issue 1.0 received on 29th October 2009 and to consult with Iarnrod Eireann in relation to detailed design. South Dublin County Council will continue to consult with Iarnrod Eireann, and works in the vicinity of railway bridges will be subject to agreement with Iarnrod Eireann. 

5. 
Submission from Attracta Ui Bhroin, 17 Finnstown Cloisters, Lucan on behalf of the Finnstown Input Group
We submit the Council has engaged in project splitting in these proposals as the cycle path as proposed and indicated on the diagrams on the Council’s site for SD098/0006 is dependent on a separate application, namely SD098/0005 for a bridge crossing the Grand Canal. 
Councils Response

The proposed pedestrian and cycle route is a stand alone project. The route between Adamstown and Griffeen Avenue would represent a key piece of stand alone infrastructure that will facilitate secure, safe and attractive connections for schools, employment and leisure purposes, locally. 

The proposed canal bridge would maximise access to strategic routes within South Dublin and Dublin City from lands to the north of the Canal, but the proposed route is not dependent on this infrastructure or on other projects. 

The concurrent bridge proposal to the south that is under consideration (reg. ref. SD098/0005) is referenced for completeness.

We submit that given the proposal impacts the proposed Natural Heritage Area, of the Grand Canal that an assessment on the impacts of the proposal should have been undertaken, in particular but not limited to the impact on protected species who are dependent on this environment, and adjacent hedgerows etc and areas extending on to the Newcastle Road, Hayden’s Lane and Griffeen Avenue.

This is in the light of the presence of protected species on site including but not limited to Annex IV of the Habitats Directive and Annex 1 of the Birds Directive such as bats and kingfishers respectively, both of which are evident on the Canal.  We would highlight the need to consider other species on the site, and would remind the Council of the legal requirements in this regard. We are shocked that no such impact assessment has been provided in the light of the negative impact this proposal would have on the wildlife of the area. This is all the more critical given the extent and rapidity of development in this area in recent years and the manner in which it has eroded and eliminated so many habitats in the vicinity. The canal and its rural and natural environs and adjacent areas have therefore increased significance not only locally, but regionally, we submit, for biodiversity. We also submit a consideration for any such proposal should be considered firstly in the wider context of a Biodiversity Action Plan for the area. 

The later bridge proposal on which this application depends in particular requires serious evaluation in terms of the impact of the development proposed and the location and design of same, and the absence of detail in relation to the nature of materials to be used for the cycleways and bridges etc is unacceptable. 

Councils Response

A full Environmental Impact Study under the European Communities (Environmental Impact Assessment) Regulations, 1989 is not required. 

This submission focuses primarily on issues pertaining to the proposed canal bridge Reg. Ref. SD098/0005. The response below deals specifically with items that relate to the proposed cycle route. 

An environmental review of the project has been carried out by South Dublin County Council, with input from South Dublin County Council’s Heritage Officer. 

A significant amount of data exists in relation to ecology along the canal. This information has been reviewed in detail and has informed this project. Studies undertaken as part of the Grand Canal Green Route project include the following:
· An ecology study was carried out by Roger Goodwillie and Associates, Application Ecologist, in respect of the Grand Canal Green Route project, to identify any items of significant ecological interest, protected or otherwise. Rodger Goodwillie met with members of Loc Canail during the course of this study and the opportunity was given to highlight any items of which they had knowledge. 

· A separate Bat Survey of the Canal was carried out by Aardwolf Wildlife Surveys as part of the ecology study in July 2007 and again in May 2008.  Further bat studies were also undertaken by Aardwolf Wildlife Surveys as part of the Grand Canal Green Route project in 2009, all of which have confirmed the presence of five bat species feeding or commuting on and along the Grand Canal.   

The Ecological Surveys in respect of the Grand Canal Green Route found that the likely impacts of the proposed Green Route were considered to be negligible to minor.  No significant botanical species were found along this section of the Canal during that ecological survey. 

Bats have been found to be foraging along the Canal. As part of the mitigation measures for bats that have been agreed with the NPWS for the Green Route project, a lighting system has been specially designed to minimise impact on bats using the Canal.  It is proposed that this same lighting system will be used on the cycle way (where new lighting is proposed) in order to keep light disturbance of bats to a minimum. 
While the likely impacts of the proposed cycleway is considered to be relatively minor when compared to the Green Route project, it is recommended that investigations are carried out prior to the commencement of works to establish the current biodiversity resource along the cycle route and to inform any mitigation measures that may be required.
There is limited flora along the proposed cycle route and it is considered that the impact on flora would be negligible.  

It is recommended that surveys be undertaken along sections of the cycle route in parks to establish if bat, otter or bagger are present or use this area, as these species cannot be ruled out. 

A bat expert will be employed to survey any sections of hedgerow for removal close to the canal, prior to commencement of works and to oversee any removal of trees or hedgerow in case bat roosts are present. 
In summary, surveys will be undertaken along the sections of the cycle route in parks to establish the presence or use of the area by bat, otter or bagger. A bat expert will be employed to survey any sections of hedgerow for removal. These reports should establish baseline data and recommend mitigation measures to protect local biodiversity interests. 
The submission seeks confirmation that the requirements of the Governing regulations were complied with.

Councils Response

South Dublin County Council has complied with governing regulations. 

We submit that the lighting proposals are not appropriate given the presence of bats in the area.

Councils Response

As part of the mitigation measures for bats that have been agreed with the NPWS for the Green Route project, a lighting system has been specially designed to minimise impact on bats using the Canal.  It is proposed that this same lighting system will be used on the cycle way in order to keep light disturbance of bats to a minimum. 
We submit that drawings presented showing cross-sections of the Newcastle Road are inaccurate. 
Councils Response

A typical cross section is shown. 
We submit that proposals to remove existing grass-verges on the Newcastle Road are unacceptable. 

Councils Response

It is proposed to construct a cycle lane in grass verges along the R120/Newcastle road over 300 linear meters to facilitate access by communities at Finnstown and Adamstown to the wider cycle network. Landscaping will be provided to mitigate the impact of grass removal. 

The submission objects to the proposals for CCTV cameras. It is submitted that the lighting requirements for same would be totally at odds with the wildlife requirements. It is submitted that there is little credible evidence other than from the industry of the security benefits of such schemes. We submit the level of upheaval and negative impact is unwarranted and is irresponsible, and will have very negative consequences for the area’s biodiversity.
Councils Response

The CCTV cameras will be monitored by South Dublin County Council on a continuous basis. Antisocial behaviour will be notified to the relevant authorities.

The CCTV element will increase security on off road routes that may not be heavily trafficked at all times. It is envisaged that commuters will use the proposed route from early morning to late evening and lighting and CCTV is required for safety reasons. 
As part of the mitigation measures for bats that have been agreed with the NPWS for the Green Route project, a lighting system has been specially designed to minimise impact on bats using the Canal.  CCTV will be night capable with the ability to work in low light conditions and as such, will not impact unduly on bats. 
We submit the level of information provided on the Council’s website is unsatisfactory and incomplete.

Councils Response

All plans and particulars relating to the Part 8 public display were available to view and download on the Council’s web site in the Public Notice – Part 8 section from 28th September 2009 to 23rd November 2009 inclusive. 
It is submitted that in light of the insufficient publicisation of the matter per the requirements of Part VIII, that the scheme should be revisited in total, properly constructed, accompanied by appropriate assessments and a more considered and appropriately constructed and assessed proposal re-submitted for public consideration.

Councils Response

Notification was given and public consultation carried out pursuant to the requirements of Part 8 of the Planning and Development Regulations. 

It is submitted that associated applications are contrary to the proper planning and sustainable development of the area and should be rejected.

The proposed works are consistent with the proper planning and sustainable development of the area. The proposal is consistent with the Councils Green Route Strategy, approved 2006 and with the South Dublin County Development Plan, 2004-2010.
6. Submission from Justin Byrne, 17 Finnstown Cloisters, Lucan on behalf of the Lucan Planning Council 
The Lucan Planning Council is in favour of Cycle Lanes, but are concerned that proper planning principles have not been followed in the promulgation of these applications. 

This submission is identical in all other respects to submission no. 5, Attracta Ui Bhroin, 17 Finnstown Cloisters, Lucan on behalf of the Finnstown Input Group. 

The response to items (a) to (j) in submission no. 5 address the items raised in this submission. 
7.
Submission from National Parks and Wildlife Service

The submission from the N.P.W.S expresses concerns at the possible impacts of the proposed bridge and cycleway on fauna and flora and the way this scheme has been brought forward under two headings:

No assessment of the impacts of the construction of this proposed bridge on the fauna and flora of the Grand Canal p.N.H.A appears to have been carried out, even though as proposed the building of the bridge will involve the destruction of various trees within the boundaries of the p.N.H.A particularly on the southern side of the canal, where some of the best trees surviving on this stretch of the canal from the damage resulting from the construction of the Greenway Cycle Route will have to be removed to allow the building of the bridge to go ahead. Nor was any mention made in the public Part 8 notice that the proposed construction of the bridge would affect a p.N.H.A. On the ground the site notice for the proposed bridge was not at the site it was shown on the diagrams on display in County Hall or the South Dublin County Council website. 

The failure of South Dublin County Council to deal with the potential impacts of the construction of the proposed bridge and cycleway on otter and bats (species afforded special protection under the Habitats Regulations 1997 and known to occur in this area) in contravention of Circular Letter NPWS 2/07, before seeking approval for these proposals under Part 8 of the Planning and Development Regulations 2001-2008. N.P.W.S have been in on-going contact with members of the Lighting and Development Sections of South Dublin Co. Council and their consultant engineers for several years over problems of the impact of the illumination of the Greenway Cycleway Route along the Grand Canal on bats and otters. Given the general awareness of the presence of bats and otters in the area (and implications of lighting etc.) of the proposed bridge and cycleway, it is therefore unacceptable that measures to mitigate the impacts of the construction of the bridge and cycleway on these species have not been brought forward and that applications for licences to derogate from the Habitats Directive in relation to them were not made to N.P.W.S in accordance with the Circular Letter, before seeking permission for these developments under Part 8.

The following recommendations are made:

A) An assessment should be made of the likely impacts of the construction of the proposed bridge near Lynche’s Lane on the flora and fauna of the Grand Canal p.N.H.A, including those plants and animals occurring in the outer ditches of the canal, outside the towpath roads, which it should be noted are all included within the p.N.H.A. Mitigation measures to minimise any impacts identified in these assessments should then be adopted.

B) An otter survey should be carried out as soon as possible on the sections of the Grand Canal adjacent to the proposed bridge site at Lynch’s Lane, with particular emphasis placed in identifying possible otter holts or lie-ups in the rabbit burrow systems present in the outer banks of the canal at the bridge site. An otter survey should also be carried out of the Griffeen to identify the extent of usage of this river by otters. Depending on the results of these surveys appropriate measures to mitigate the impact of the construction of the proposed bridge and cycleway, and especially associated lighting, on otters can then be proposed, and a licence to derogate from the Habitats Directive in relation to the impacts of the proposed works on this species may be made to N.P.W.S

C) As at (B) bat surveys should be carried out at the bridge site and along the course of the cycleway along the Griffeen as soon as is seasonally possible, mitigation measures proposed and a derogation licence in relation to the possible impacts of the proposed scheme on bats made to N.P.W.S.

Council Response

The submission from the National Parks and Wildlife Service focuses primarily on issues pertaining to the proposed canal bridge Reg. Ref. SD098/0005. The response below deals specifically with items that relate to the proposed cycle route. 

Notification of the proposed development was given and public consultation carried out pursuant to the requirements of Part 8 of the Planning and Development Regulations. 

An environmental review of the project has been carried out by South Dublin County Council, with input from South Dublin County Council’s Heritage Officer. 

A significant amount of data exists in relation to ecology along the canal. This information has been reviewed in detail and has informed this project. Studies undertaken as part of the Grand Canal Green Route project include the following:
· An ecology study was carried out by Roger Goodwillie and Associates, Application Ecologist, in respect of the Grand Canal Green Route project, to identify any items of significant ecological interest, protected or otherwise. Rodger Goodwillie met with members of Loc Canail during the course of this study and the opportunity was given to highlight any items of which they had knowledge. 

· A separate Bat Survey of the Canal was carried out by Aardwolf Wildlife Surveys as part of the ecology study in July 2007 and again in May 2008.  Further bat studies were also undertaken by Aardwolf Wildlife Surveys as part of the Grand Canal Green Route project in 2009, all of which have confirmed the presence of five bat species feeding or commuting on and along the Grand Canal.   

The Ecological Surveys in respect of the Grand Canal Green Route found that the likely impacts of the proposed Green Route were considered to be negligible to minor.  No significant botanical species were found along this section of the Canal during that ecological survey. 

Bats have been found to be foraging along the Canal. As part of the mitigation measures for bats that have been agreed with the NPWS for the Green Route project, a lighting system has been specially designed to minimise impact on bats using the Canal.  It is proposed that this same lighting system will be used on the cycle way (where new lighting in proposed) in order to keep light disturbance of bats to a minimum. 
While the likely impacts of the proposed cycleway is considered to be relatively minor when compared to the Green Route project, it is recommended that investigations are carried out prior to the commencement of works to establish the current biodiversity resource along the cycle route and to inform any mitigation measures that may be required.
There is limited flora along the proposed cycle route and it is considered that the impact on flora would be negligible.  

It is recommended that surveys be undertaken along sections of the cycle route in the park to establish if bat, otter or bagger are present or use this area, as these species cannot be ruled out. 

A bat expert will be employed to survey any sections of hedgerow for removal close to the canal, prior to commencement of works and to oversee any removal of trees or hedgerow in case bat roosts are present. 
In summary, prior to any construction work commencing, surveys will be undertaken along sections of the cycle route in the park to establish the presence or use of the area by bat, otter or bagger. A bat expert will be employed to survey any sections of hedgerow for removal. These reports should establish baseline data and recommend mitigation measures to protect local biodiversity interests. 
The recommendations of the environmental assessment are considered to address the recommendations of the National Parks and Wildlife Services. South Dublin County Council will continue to consult with the National Parks and Wildlife Services, throughout the project. 

Summary 

A number of the items raised relate to the potential environmental impacts of this project. The Grand Canal Green Route has established an appropriate project management strategy for a project of this nature and sets a precedent in this regard. 

A full Environmental Impact Assessment was not undertaken in respect of the Grand Canal Green Route. Specific environmental areas were assessed, where there was potential for impact. On foot of the studies, assessments and monitoring carried out during the Green Route project, there is now a significant amount of available data in relation to ecology, in this area. 

This information has informed the project management strategy for the cycleway project and has enabled South Dublin County Council to identify the studies that will be required prior to the commencement of development.

Prior to any construction work commencing, the following surveys will be undertaken:

· A survey along sections of the cycle route in the park to establish the presence or use of the area by bat, otter or bagger. 

· A survey of any sections of hedgerow for removal by a bat expert. 

· It is proposed that the lighting system that has been specially designed to minimise impact on bats using the Canal, will be extended along the cycle route. 

· Any other mitigation measures required, on foot of surveys will be undertaken. 

South Dublin will continue to consult with the appropriate authorities at this location, including Waterways Ireland, the National Parks and Wildlife Services and the Eastern Regional Fisheries Board to ensure that their requirements are met.

Recommendation
The proposed works are consistent with the proper planning and sustainable development of the area having regard to the zoning, specific local objectives of the Development Plan, 2004-2010. It is recommended that the development works as proposed be proceeded with, subject to the following modification:

· The addition of a toucan crossing on Griffeen Avenue at the entrance to Griffeen Valley Park. 
The recommendation of the Committee will be brought to the County Council Meeting for decision.”

Following consideration of the report it was Agreed to recommend the proposal to the County Council for decision.
The proposed works are consistent with the proper planning and sustainable development of the area having regard to the zoning, specific local objectives of the Development Plan, 2004-2010. 
Accordingly, it is recommended that the development works as proposed be proceeded with, subject to the following modification:

· The addition of a toucan crossing on Griffeen Avenue at the entrance to Griffeen Valley Park. 
